




































































L - R Britt Wilson, John Hanjak and Gerry Mulcahy 

MARVIN WOOD GUZZLER REPAIR PROJECT 

By Britt Wilson 

On January 95th and 10th, a special Sheep Society crew 
con;=d13ti ng of: ,John Doll, Bob Campbell; John Hr:njctk; Mike Bor:nhoff 1 

Mike Hollis and Britt Wilson assisted Gerry Mulcahy of the 
California Department of Fish and Game with repair work on the 
Marvin Wood Big Game Guzzler located in the Clipper Mountains out 
of Essex. 

Apparently the flange seal around one of the tanks was broken 
loose due to movement or people standing on the manifold. This 
caused all the water to drain from the tank. 

The special crew had to replace the flange and replace al" 
overflow line with a 2" line. Since I had not yet been initiated 
as far as crawling inside the tank I became the lucky volunteer -
and let me tell you, standing in 2-3" of ice cold water in the 
middle of winter in your barefeet is an initiation. Anyway, the 
old flange was successfully removed and a new and large one was 
installed in its place. Since the manifold line did not rest on 
the tank apron we also mixed some concrete and propped up the 
manifold line so that if someone did accidentally stand on it again 
it would not break the flange seal again. 

When we removed the l" overflow line we discovered that it 
was full of debris - mainly the fibreglass shavings that are in all 
these tanks when they are first installed. I would strongly urge 

36 



the Department of Fish and Game to use only 2" lines in the future 
or be sure that the tanks have no debris of any sort in them when 
they are installed. This line was then replaced with a 2" line and 
siliconed in place. 

I noticed a small pinhole in one of the other tanks that 
Gerry said was a molding flaw. For lack of anything better, Gerry 
recommended a catclaw thorn to plug the hole which worked quite 
well especially because we were then able to dry the leak area and 
apply some silicone. 

Finally, we wrapped insulation around the drinker line to 
prevent freezebreaks. 

While part of our crew worked on Marvin Wood the other group 
worked on Burnt Spring which is currently being developed. There 
are two separate surface water sources and the b.F.G. had alreaq~y 
installed a spring box on one of these. Our crew built a Gabian 
above this springbox to keep mud and dirt from silting up the water 
source. We also mixed some concrete and sealed the downhill side 
of the bos so it will collect more water. The finishing touch was 
a small game ramp so the smaller critters will not drown. The 
other portion of this development was dug out to an area 3' x 3" 
x 18" deep in preparation for another springbox to be installed at 
a later date. 

After these projects, Bob Campbell and myself headed up to 
the Eastern Mojave scenic area where Dr. Lutz and I had recentlr 
visited a spring that needed work (see story in this issue of the 
Sheepherder). Bob and I managed to dig down about 8" through some 
tough granite and then reinforced the sides with some huge boulders 
to try to thwart the destruction that the cattle and feral burros 
have created in this area. I would like to see the Department of 
Fish and Game develop this guzzler as it gets some heavy usage from 
deer/sheep in the area. 

It was a great day in the desert for the crew~ blue skies and 
sunshine at Marvin Woods and Bob and I were treated to snow in the 
Woods Mountains! 

* * * * * * 

LAST CHANCE MOUNTAINS PROJECT 

By Bill Parrack 

Fifty five volunteers arrived at the campsite that rainy 
weekend in October, most of whom were "first timers" as we die 
hards cali the first time volunteers. All looking forward to a new 
adventure, but oblivious to what was to come. It started at 6:00 
a.m. Saturday with Don Jones beating on that dam pan to get 
everyone up, then a quick tail gate talk with an introduction of 



PHOTOGRAPHS OF WORK BEING DONE AT LAST CHANCE MOUNTAINS 
WORK PROJECT 

38 



Mr. & Mrs. Dave and Michele Lacois Newby wed last August. Michele 
is a pretty lady who sells the hats and shirts at the projects. 
This was Dave's first project. He is going to be a.real asset to 
s.c.B.S. A two mile hike up the canyon over several rock 
waterfalls, steep ledges and rock slide. Every one arrived at the 
worksite eager to start building a B.G.G. 

We were short on experienced people, as usual. Some of us 
wore several hats that day. This was a very tough job - all solid 
rock, a lot of jack hammer and sledge hammer work. Forty five 
hardworking souls worked all day Saturday, and sixteen volunteers 
were flown in Sunday to complete the job. These consisted of a 
concrete rebar and rock dam, 1-2100 gallon tank and parabolic 
drinker, all connected with 2 inch pipe. Everyone there earned a 
special "thank you". Special guests were Larry Selton, Jim Garret, 
Kevin Duffy and Pat Moore. I hope all of you read that super 
article in the Los Angeles Times on 1/8/88. See all of you at the 
next project! 

* * * * * * 

ACCOMPLISHMENTS 

The past two years in the BLM have seen exceptional 
accomplishments on behalf of the bighorn in California. Financial 
assistance through various programs hav8 allowed BLM to achieve 
significant improvements in bighorn habitat, and has demonstrated a 
heightened commitment to research concerning the bighorn. For 
example, $3 million from the Environmental License Plate Fund (for 
"personalized'' plates in California) goes to the Wildlife 
Conservation Board for acquisition and development of ecological 
reserves. Additionally, the Wildlife Conservation Board recently 
approved the expenditure of over 2500 acres of bighorn habitat in 
the Santa Rosa Mountains. Among the accomplishments of BLM bighorn 
efforts over the past few years are the following: 

o 6 transplants 
o Dozens of water developments 
o 6 bighorn Herd Mangement Plans 
o Some populations now doing so well that a limited 

hunting season has been established for the winter of 
1987. 

* * * * * * 
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BLACK MESA POT HOLE 

By Steve Hill 

On Friday, January 8, 1988 Society members Steve and Don Hill 
travelled to the New Water Mountins in West Central Arizona. The 
New Waters are south of I-10 about 15 miles east of Quartside in 
prime desert bighorn habitat. Here we teamed up with two other 
Arizona Desert Bighorn Sheep Society members to scout tor sheep. 
The late afternoon sun found us watching 18 rams feeding on the 
slopes of the Plurnosa Mountains and bedding down for the evening. 
Two were truly trophy animals with heavy horns estimated to score 
175 or better. 

Saturday morning dawned clear and cool after a beautiful full 
moon desert night during which Gunsight Notch, and the Eagles Eye 
were clearly visible to the east. By 8 a.rn. 50 volunteers were 
hiking into the Pot Hole site to start a growing herd estimated to 
be in the 180-200 range. The project consisted of building a 5 
foot high darn to increase the existing pot holes capacity to 
approximately 20,000 gallons, adding a 15 foot square sun shade and 
building a 40 foot gabian up stream for silt control. 

By 5 p.m. everyone was in camp enjoying a much needed rest 
and awaiting the ADBSS dinner bell which always preceeds a 
delicious steak dinner with all the trimmings. On this evening it 
included dutch oven pies by Tom Boggess. After dinner everyone 
introduced themselves around the campfire followed by jokes, banjo 
music and discussions about bighorn. John Gunn of Arizona Game and 
Fish indicated that this project was funded by the B.L.M. to the 
tune of $7,500.00. Volunteers in attendance came from as far away 
as Germany, British Columbia, Wisconsin and of course California. 

Sunday morning after a breakfast of Joe Bill's biscuits, 
gravy and beans 25 volunteers returned to the project site. By 
noon it was completed and tools were being ferried out by the 
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helicopter. By 1 p.m. we reluctantly left this beautiful mountain 
range with it's Ocotillo, Palo Verde and Saguaro cactus lending 
their subtle shades of green to the desert landscape. Springtime 
in western Arizona is typically very pleasant and volunteers are 
sure to enjoy an ADBSS project. 

March 5/6 
March 19/20 
April 9/10 

1988 Project Schedule 

Sand Tank Mountains 
High Tank (Tinajas Alta) 
Anvil Tanks (Eagle Tail Mountains 

For information call: Bill Hook (602) 949-3474 
(602) 955-8636 
(602) 275-5198 
(602) 269-7911 

Dean Bowdoin 
Pete Cimellaro 
Joe Bill Pickrell 

* * * * * * 

VOLUNTEERS GIVE BOOST 

The greatest problem facing wildlife in the desert is access 
to water. In unique cooperative agreements, BLM, together with 
the Department of Fish & Game and the Society for the Conservation 
of Bighorn Sheep, is constructing "guzzlers" throughout mountain 
ranges that serve as bighorn habitat. Guzzlers are structures 
designed to collect and store rainwater and run-off in arid 
regions and make it available for wildife. 

Sheep Society volunteers, under the presidency of Dr. Loren 
Lutz, work for the preservation of bighorn populations through 
various means, including developing and maintaining water 
resources, cooperating in sheep surveys, promoting public 
awareness of bighorn needs, preserving the animals' habitat, and 
working to reintroduce the sheep to historic ranges. Dr. Lutz also 
serves as Chairman of BLM's Desert District Advisory Council, a 
group of 15 individuals from the public sector who offer opinions 
to Californoa Desert District Manager Gerald Hiller on issues 
affecting the desert. 

Under a typical cooperative agreement, BLM will furnish 
materials or funds needed to construct a guzzler, the Department 
of Fish & Game furnishes construction equipment and expertise, and 
the Sheep Society provides the labor. 

Hundreds of pounds of cement, yards of galvanized pipe, water 
storage tanks, construction equipment, and guzzler materials are 
needed for the construction projects. How does all of this 
material get onto the side of an often-steep mountain slope? 
Usually by air! Equipment and materials are trucked to a location 
near the site, and airlifted to the site by helicopter. 
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An how is the whole project pulled together? This is where 
the volunteers come in. Projects draw between 50 and 200 
volunteers to brave the weather, bounce in 4-wheel drive vehicles 
along remote roads, and trek across steep mountainsides to get to 
the site of the project at hand. Then comes site clearing, 
relocation (by muscle power) of large rocks, and installation of 
guzzler materials. 

The payoff received by these volunteers is the knowledge that 
the bighorn will have a water site and an opportunity to thrive. 
These are very special people. 

* * * * * * 

THE TAMARISK PROBLEM 

In lowland riparian woodlands, the proliferation of tamarisk 
trees along major desert rivers is proving to be both rapid and 
catastrophic to the natural environment. 

Tamarisk was first planted to create wind breaks and 
stabilize streambanks, and as an ornamental shade tree. Windblown 
seeds randomly dispersed along river courses, and soon took over 
many river banks and waterholes. 

The desert bighorn is always careful to be on the lookout for 
possible enemies, such as coyotes or mountain lions which seek out 
young or weak animals. The bighorn likes to drink from a water 
source that provides a clear field of vision. Often, tamarisk has 
grown so dense tht the bighorn will not drink from a watersource. 
At other times, their access to the water is physically prevented 
by the trees. 

Tamarisk can also consume the available surface water for its 
own needs. When cut, the tree quickly regenerates, producing 
thristy new sprouts. 

One possible solution is the application of herbicides to the 
tree trunk after cutting it. This is at present prohibited by a 
court injunction. BLM and the Forest Service are both prohibited 
from using herbicides based on a Forest Service case in another 
state. 

Volunteers with chain saws and squirt bottles, carefully 
apply herbicide to the trunks of cut trees while assuring that the 
watersite remains untainted, hope for a positive decision on this 
injunction. 

On BLM lands, small areas have been cleared almost completely 
at Piute Creek, Corn Springs, and other areas using volunteers led 
by Bill Neill of the Sierra Club. When the tamarisk at these 
locations grow back, the eradication will begin anew. 
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* * * * * * 

BIG GAME GUZZLERS AND MOUNTAIN SHEEP 

By Vernon c. Bleich 

(Reprinted from Outdoor California) 

Since the fall of 1978, the Department of Fish & Game has 
been evaluating the effects of 23 big game guzzlers constructed 
specifically to benefit mountain sheep. Evaluation techniques 
include time-lapse photography, pellet plot counts and, in the 
rare instances when funding is available, helicopter surveys. 

Now in its fifth year, the evaluation program is providing 
some very exciting and encouraging results. 

o The actual base of 13 big game guzzlers by mountain sheep has 
been documented through the use of time-lapse photography. 

o Mountain sheep use of habitat immediately surrounding 14 big 
game guzzlers has increased substantially over the past 5 
years, indicating that more animals are spending time in the 
vicinity of those guzzlers, or that a similar number of 
animals is remaining in the vicinity of those guzzlers for 
longer periods each year. 

o Use of habitat in the vicinity of six big game guzzlers has 
remained constant. Unfortunately, the DFG has been unable to 
confirm any use in areas surrounding three of the guzzlers. 
However, one of these became functional for the first time in 
1983, and the other two are located in areas thought to have 
only transient, if any, sheep populations. 

o Use by mountain sheep of habitat near each guzzler appears to 
be related to the amount of summer rainfall. During summers 
with abnormally high precipitation, sheep do not concentrate 
around the guzzlers. This provides additional evidence that 
mountain sheep overly seek the guzzlers as a source of water 
during drought periods. 

o Helicopter surveys have confirmed substantial increases in 
mountain sheep populations in several areas where habitat 
management efforts have resulted in the availability of 
year-round water supplies. The current population estimates 
for those areas (along with 1974 estimates in parentheses) 
are: Old Dad Peak, 200 (25); Marble Mountains, 150(20}; 
Clipper Mountains, 60(12); Nopah Range, 50(10); Last Chance 
Mountains and Dry Mountain, 85(65). 

While these results are preliminary, they support the premise 
that proper habitat can result in substantial increases in 
mountain sheep populations inhabitating water deficient areas. A 
final comprehensive report will be published at a later date, 
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after complete, detailed analyses of all available data are 
completed. 

* * * * * * 

SHEEP SOCIETY NOMINATED FOR PRESTIGIOUS AWARD 

By George Kerr 

The Sheep Society has been nominated for the very prestigious 
Chevron Conservationist Award Program. This award program honors 
outstanding contributions to the conservation of our renewable 
natural resources and seeks to honor veterans with long records of 
worthy achievement. The Sheep Society is long past due for 
national recognition and we are looking forward to a positive 
outcome. Just to be nominated is exciting. Some of our friends 
such as the Department of Fish & Game, Forest Service, and the 
Safari Clubs as a whole have written letters of support to the 
Chevron Corporation. 

* * * * * * 

MANUFACTURERS COME ON BOARD 

By George Kerr 

In another effort to reach a segment that we normally don't 
touch, which would be industry and/or manufacturers, the Sheep 
Society has come up with a program which, in short, is unique and 
innovative. The idea is quite simple: manufacturers and industry 
that promote wildlife through an art format such as paintings, 
sculpture, etc., have a certain obligation to the species they 
exploit to return a percentage of this profit back into the 
wildlife and habitat enhancement. In the last issue, one of the 
first manufacturers to come on board with this idea was Toyo 
Industries who made a generous donation and promises even more. 
Toyo Industries is a manufacturer of sculptures. 

We have also just recently received word from the Legends 
Collector people who again are manufacturers of fine art 
sculptures depicting wildlife in their natural environment, that 
they'wish to help the bighorn sheep. The Legends people have many 
fine works of art depicting our American wildlife and have through 
their own program been working with such organizations as the 
Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation and Ducks Unlimited, will in the 
future commission a collector's piece of the bighorn sheep just 
for the use of the Sheep Society, which we hope will in essence 
derive a certain amount of awareness to the general public and 
hopefully a dollar amount to the Sheep Society. Legends promises 
to strive to show the beauty of nature and to remind society of 
its needs to live along with and to preserve the beauty of our 
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magnificant wildlife. We at the Sheep Society are excited about 
their commitment and the active participation in our program. 

* * * * * * 

THIRTY-SECOND ANNUAL MEETING OF THE DESERT BIGHORN COUNCIL 

The 32nd annual meeting of The Desert Bighorn Council will be 
held April 6 - 8, 1988 at the B.P.O.E. (Elks) Lodge in Needles, 
California. The program will include numerous contributions on 
various aspects of the biology and management of mountain sheep 
inhabitating desert ecosystems. Persons interested in attending 
or presenting a paper may contact Vernon c. Bleich, California 
Department of Fish & Game, 407 W. Line Street, Bishop, California 
93514. Phone: (619) 872-1171. 

* * * * * * 

WANTED 

Volunteer or paid secretary to assist Society with 
correspondence, mailings, meeting minutes, membership rosters and 
other administrative duties. 

Anyone interested should contact Shirley Vickery at (818) 
352-4087 or Steve Hill at (805) 255-8618. 

We need help folks. We're growing and so is the 
administrative burden. 

Any ideas or volunteers? 
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S. C.13. S. \> 
T - SHIRTS - $10. 00 

HATS_ $S 
• oo 

SOLD BY MICHELE LAVOIE 

·---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

APPLICATION FOR MEMBERSHIP 
SOCIETY FOR THE CONSERVATION OF BIGHORN SHEEP 

Non-Profit Organization 
3 I 13 Mesaloa Lane 

Pasadena, California 91107 
(818) 794-7680 

NAME 

ADDRESS ____________________________________ _ 

PHONE: Home _______________ Business 

The kinds of memberships available are: 

__Annual .............................................. . 
__ Student (must be full time) ............................. . 
__ Life ... ,. ........................ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · 
__ Century ............................................. . 

(may be paid in four equal payments) 
(transferable) 
All donations are tax deductible. 

$25.00 
$10.00 

$200.00 
$500.00 

Also included is my contribution of$ ______ for Desert Waterhole Improvement 

Enclosed you will find my check or money order for $, _____ _ 
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